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Vocational Annual Review Report 2014


Vocational Annual Review Meeting

Wednesday, February 5, 2014


The annual review meeting for with the vocational department was scheduled twice, and was canceled twice, due to winter weather.  In an effort to not add to the snow day count, it was decided that each committee member would share their reports by e-mail, and then questions and concerns would be communicated.  Those involved in the process were:  Julie Briney, Aaron Calvert, Elliott Hasselbring, Bess Lanker, Jason Mackinson, Sharon Pool, and Cindy Wade.  Each teacher gave a report on their current courses, paces, as well as any curriculum ideas or concerns.  Administrators also had the opportunity to send their input.  
Julie Briney

Business/Technology

Word Processing & Data Management1

The computer lab change to Apple platform brought changes to the Word Processing classes.  Prior to exploring Microsoft Office Word/PowerPoint, students now explore the basics of the Apple computers including System Preferences, Finder, along with iMovie, Photo Booth and other Apple applications.  Chrome, Google Docs and Prezi are also important lessons for students that will benefit them during their high school and post high school career.  Data Management incorporates their word processing skills along with Microsoft Office Excel knowledge.

Data Management 2

This course brings student exploration of web-based programs along with other software opportunities.  This will include new hardware/software such as:  Augmented Reality, 3D printing, QR code generators/readers, podcast, vodcast, screencasting, Garageband, ButtonMaker, and other programs.  Students will be working independently and collaboratively to learn how to process and troubleshoot so that they can present an outcome presentation of what they have learned along the way.  

Web Design

Students begin the course using HTML, free web design/sites and Adobe InDesign CS6 software.  The Adobe software is something new for the students.  As a teacher, Mrs. Briney found that the new CS6 Suite brings new plans and professional outcome.  She stated that it is always good to work with new software and explore website possibilities.

MMJ

The entire lab allowing the student to have access to iMovie and iPhoto has been a positive change.  Students have been able to film (using green screen), edit, and publish WFAL Broadcasts and class quarterly video projects. The Apple platform is still new to a majority of the seniors in the class this year, but future students should be more and more comfortable with the new Apple Lab. 
Digital Imaging

Student utilized the new green screen and other outdoor areas to take photographs.  Adobe Photoshop and Bridge, part of the CS6 Suite, were used to edit photos during class.  iMovie and Prezi movies/presentation software are used to present to the class. Utilizing free web-based software editing options are also explored so students can continue to edit photos at home without paying for software.  This class also enjoyed creating buttons for the Veteran’s attending the school Veteran’s Day program.  The veterans seemed to enjoy wearing the buttons proudly and the student likewise took pride in making the buttons as a way to “thank” them for their service.  
**Mrs. Briney discussed a new successful “teaching tool” that she is using during most all classes.  It is called, “Join.me”.  This is an alternative to the overhead that she has utilized for the past six years.  Mrs. Briney is finding the following benefits:


*All students are being able to see what is being demonstrated. 


*Students can work along side of Mrs. Briney, as she demonstrates.

*Multi-tasking (they can take notes/practice/watch/ask questions, etc.)


*Students can ask questions and she can demonstrate quickly and easily so all can see the answer.

*Mrs. Briney can see the students monitor to see them following her lead.


*She can give “Control” to another student so they can control the computer for their presentation.
*All students can see things that they are unable to access themselves while she demonstrates  

  ie.Facebook, YouTube (not just educational), Twitter, or other blocked websites. 

Aaron Calvert
Business 


Word Processing/Data Management: The class is primarily working through exercises and practices from the textbook. The Mini-Lab (Room 222) is utilized; most computers are still operational but do require some minor maintenance and rebooting to run properly. The students are creating projects at the end of each unit (Word, PowerPoint, Excel, Publisher). Mr. Calvert is still working with several students to enable them to become more independent learners; they ask for assistance on nearly every assignment. By previewing the steps and anticipating common questions, Mr. Calvert is working with the students to aide them in becoming more confident with their own problem-solving abilities.  
Introduction to Business: The same plans are being utilized as last year. Mr. Calvert’s goal for the summer is to redevelop the curriculum.  He wants to create more project-based lessons and move away from the 2009 curriculum. This shift from direct instruction-based lessons to more active learning would benefit students by building their critical thinking skills and provide them with more creative license in the course of their education. He would like the class to become much more exploratory. One possible option is for students to develop a fully realized business plan: a cost analysis, a product to sell, advertisements, etc. 

Co-Op: Mr. Calvert is using the same plans as last year. He wants to make this class more practical for his students. He would like to move away from its current format to include more reflections, personal writing, and goal-oriented planning. Mr. Calvert would also like to change the culture of the classroom to one less based on an academic setting and more like a business environment. This means changing the course expectations and rules. This will give students more control over their assignments and schedules; in return, they will face penalties for not completing their work or following the class procedures.

Accounting: Mr. Calvert is including more application problems to increase students’ comprehension of the accounting process and all of its steps. So far, these extra assignments seem to better prepare the students for the chapter tests. The document camera and project are vital to demonstrating how to complete the problems appropriately. At the present, he would prefer to continue using paper and pencil worksheets because these are cheaper, and it teaches students how to do the math as opposed to relying on preset equations. The purchase of new materials is not necessary. 

Orientation to Careers: Mr. Calvert is finishing the curriculum and activities for the course at this time. At present, the class will focus on a number of topics: 
1. Personal Interests  




2. Career Options  
3. Education and Career Planning  
4. Professional Document Creation 

5. Soft Skills.
The class first class will begin in the fourth quarter. 

Elliott Hasselbring

Agriculture

BSAA
The students are currently learning about growth and development of livestock animals. As they go through the animal unit, they plan on hatching out chicken eggs so that they can view how the chickens develop as they grow. In the next few months animal anatomy systems will be learned, and they will discover how those systems influence techniques for livestock producers. 

Horticulture

The horticulture class is learning about fertilizers and how they can be used to help garden plants grow. The main areas of focus right now will be creating a hydroponic environment for plants to live in, and hopefully, they will have plants that produce will produce vegetables by the end of the year. 

Introduction to Agriculture

Right now, students are learning about record books and the importance of keeping records. They have begun learning about this bookkeeping experience, along with financial, and budgetary records in a game of Monopoly. After record books are completed, they will switch gears and begin learning about the different species of livestock animals and their breeds. 

Ag Business

The students are learning advertising, and are using supplementary materials in order to understand the process.  The upcoming FFA Auction will be used as a marketing assignment. Students have to come up with marketing techniques for the auction, and then put them into use. The class started learning about fliers and visual advertisements, and will move on to radio and other forms of advertisement as they progress through the unit. They will continue to work in the groups that had been formed last semester on businesses that the students created.  They will also cover marketing and communications involved in a business by using their own ideas to implement what they have learned. 

Ag Science

This semester, the class is beginning on the animal science portion of Ag Science. They will cover the different species of livestock and how they differ in terms of anatomy and physiology. They also will cover genetics and how those relate to the methods that producers select when breeding stock. 

8th Grade Exploratory 

The eight graders have finished the unit the definition of agriculture, and they are now moving to livestock animals. Mr. Hasselbring has just begun teaching about cattle, and plan to move through all of the livestock in in the next weeks.  When the dairy chapter is covered, the class will make butter.  The eighth graders truly enjoy the project because they actually get to make something that they always see on store shelves but never actually get a chance to see how it is made. The course will also cover field crops along with food production, horticulture, and a brief talk about high school. 

Also, Mr. Worthington has been assisting Mr. Hasselbring with his laptop computers.  There are issues with a number of them, and it needs to be determined as to whether they can be repaired without a lot of extra cost. 
Bess Lanker

Middle School Home Economics

Home Economics
Home Economics at the eighth grade level is a one quarter class.  Ms. Lanker tries to cover the basics in several areas.  She is now in the third quarter, and finds that the course has improved with each new class.  The following topics are covered:
· Sewing:  Students learn the basics of hand sewing by making a pouch with a button closure. The pouch is large enough to store a phone or iPod, and it teaches students skills they would need to mend clothing.  Students also learn how to use a sewing machine. This is usually the last project done in the course, because it is the most challenging.  Students order kits to make their own pillows using the sewing machine. 
· Food Safety: Before any cooking or baking is done, the students are required to learn about food safety. The dangers of foodborne illness are discussed, along with how they can be prevented. The students are tested over this material, we do an activity with germ-simulating lotion under a blacklight, which the students seem to get a kick out of. 
· Baking and Cooking: When they work in the kitchen, students are divided into small groups and each group member is given a specific task before we begin.  Students make chocolate chip cookies for their first baking project. While they make cookies, the students learn basic skills like following a recipe, measuring a variety of ingredients and using the oven.  Students have also made cheesy biscuits and a variety of appetizers and desserts. 
· Nutrition: Students learn the basics of nutrition and the importance of a balance of the various types of nutrients. Students keep a food journal for a week to determine the healthfulness of their diets and reflect on how they can improve them.
· Laundry:  Students learn how to do laundry step by step.  Time is spent learning how to read clothing labels and about basic stain-removal.
· Budgeting/Money Management: This is an interesting topic for middle schoolers and one that many have never really learned about.  Ms. Lanker’s belief is that one is never too young to start saving money!  Students do research on how to budget money for a trip, such as a concert. 
Ms. Lanker is pleased that this course improves each time she teaches it. Her goal is to focus on getting the most amount of practical knowledge to the students as she can.  She also works to make all lessons a “hands on” experience.  Ms. Lanker stated that it has been encouraging to see kids take initiative and apply what they learned when they bring in recipes or ask for advice on mending something. 
Mr. Mackinson 
Industrial Arts 
The Industrial Arts classes have been busy this year doing a wide variety of different projects.  Students are all engaged in hands-on guided practice activities that are developed to increase and further student knowledge.  

Home Maintenance:  The class has fourteen students who were introduced to several home maintenance situations such as: tools and tool usage, electrical, drywall and drywall installations and finishing, floor coverings that included tile, carpet, and hardwoods.  The class project this year was making and installing a display for the student of the month plaques.

Introduction to Industrial Arts: Eighteen students started with learning drafting, as well as the many techniques and geometry that is used in drafting through board drafting.  Later in the course, drawings are created, using the Autodesk Computer Aided Drafting software.  Students were very receptive to the information and seemed to enjoy the many different capabilities of the software.  Over the course of the semester, students learned how to use and identify the commands.  Once all students learned the CAD basics, the students did a class project.  They were assigned a drawing plan for the their project. Then the next step was to go to the shop and create it.  This year’s project was a small “keepsake box”, and the end results are looking quite good, according to Mr. Mackinson.

Woods I:  Seventeen students were involved in a rigorous hands-on project, making a small nightstand. The students learned several safety aspects involved when working with a woodworking machine or when using other machines as well. Over the course of the project construction, students learned how to make and assemble the basic parts to a cabinet, including all of the following:  face frame, cabinet sides, drawer boxes, complete with draw slides, cutting, biscuiting, gluing project tops, as well as making and installing trim work.   All students made their own project and paid for their own to take home.  Mr. Mackinson stated that the projects turned out nice, and he was very pleased with the results.  This class has continued to increase in numbers every year that Mr. Mackinson has taught, and he hope that the trend continues.  Mr. Mackinson’s goal in the future is to involve a few more processes using a CNC router, which is a computer driven machine.

Construction: This school year, the eighteen students in construction were involved in the planning and construction of two garden sheds that were purchased by Ms. Riley and Mrs. Barbara Bielfeldt.  The first shed was a 12’ x 16’ shed, with an overhead door and common roof.  The second shed was a 10’ x 12’ Gambrel style roof shed with barn doors.  Both projects pushed the limits of the students, as this was the first time many of them had ever been a part of a project of this type.  Both sheds were completed during the first semester.  The second semester will be busy as well, learning the many other aspects to construction such as, concrete, electricity, trim work, interior and exterior finishing and finally maintaining the structure.  With a few additional tools, this class could touch on few more construction practices that can help students with future home improvements and money savings.  Mr. Mackinson would love to expand this course to two class periods a day and do an on site project, building a small structure such as a garage or shed. This class has continued to expand in numbers and it is hoped that the enrollment numbers continue.
Cindy Wade
Home Economics

Food Management:  Students have determined how they want this course organized for the semester.  As they do the following activities, they will be working in their textbooks so they have an excellent foods background, should they decide to go into food service. 
First, each student will select and demonstrate a small appliance for the class members.  They will also use their compiled information to write a paper.  Students are then broken into groups to make and serve a breakfast for the class.  This will be followed by being placed in a different group and making a dinner. Meals include the use of balancing nutrients, using kitchen skills, planning, working as a team, presenting different types of table service, a theme for the meal, and proper setting of a decorated table. 

Introduction to Home Economics:  Last semester students made stockings for “Operation Santa” and a pillowcase for home.  Community members who had extra fabric, etc. supplied materials.  Each student also made a pair of pants or shorts as a class project.  They learned to use irons, sewing machines, and sergers. This semester they will be cooking, cleaning, and using kitchen skills.  They will also do an interior design project and learn about childcare. 
Adult Living:  This is a large class that has many ideas to be discussed and experiences to share.  We are trying to learn and teach independence.  Most students are seniors who may be moving from home, but even if they live at home, they should be preparing themselves for “life’s big adventures”, according to Mrs. Wade.  She stated that they talk so much about saving money, and for many students they don’t see the relevance.  Mrs. Wade works to convey the message that life is expensive, money is not unlimited, and emergencies will pop up.  Usually it is the second year out of high school that former students tell me they really put their knowledge into practice because parents no longer give out as much money and they have to learn to live off either their own funds or college loans.  Students also learn basic household skills.   While most parents think their student can do these things there is humor in how little they know.  Mrs. Wade cited the example that a student was unsure which was the washer and which is the dryer!
Child Development:  This year there are two sections of the class.  The theme has been set and dates for the preschool determined.  They are also working on learning the materials in the ECE level one class that is set forth by the State of Illinois, and will do what they can to help our students pass the state test to achieve the certification for Level One Child Care.
Living Environments:  Class size is up this year, so they are redoing the home economics room, but not the kitchen.  Many of the students have never manually run a screwdriver, and get frustrated when they are not given power tools.  The majority of the students have also never painted a wall.  The group took down a section of wall that had wallpaper in thirty minutes.  Mrs. Wade said that most of the students planned to go home to share with parents that they must have done it wrong with wallpaper removal, because it was so fast and easy.(  Mrs. Wade stated that staying ahead of this class is a challenge, but she really wants to keep their momentum going.  They are motivated and learning.  Mr. Doman has been a great help and seems on board with the students’ project.  All students are engaged and list what they will be doing the next day.  Most of the students are usually not very motivated, so Mrs. Wade stated that it is great fun to see them plan, work and learn. 
